
 

CITY MANAGER’S NEWSLETTER 

MARCH 26, 2021 

 

IMPORTANT COUNCIL DATES: 
 

 April 5, Monday, 6:30 p.m. – Regular Session (30 Park) 

 April 10, Saturday, 9:30 a.m. to 11:30 a.m. – New Resident Breakfast (Outside OCC) 

 April 19, Monday, 5 p.m. – Work Session (30 Park) 

 May 3, Monday, 6:30 p.m. – Regular Session (30 Park) 

 May 15, Saturday – That Day in May 

 May 17, Monday, 5 p.m. – Work Session (30 Park) 

 June 7, Monday, 6:30 p.m. – Regular Session (30 Park) 

 June 21, Monday, 5 p.m. – Work Session (30 Park) 

 July 19, Monday, 6:30 p.m. – Regular Session (30 Park) 

 

BUSINESS UPDATE: 

 

➢ April 5 Council Meeting:  Enclosed is a press release distributed today addressing the conduct of our 

April 5 council meeting.  Justine Bauer with Goodwill Easter Seals Miami Valley will attend this 

meeting to present their Opioid Disposal Campaign.  The presentation will take about 5-7 minutes.  

She will also announce DEA National Drug Takeback Day in April.   

 

➢ Annual Report:  Enclosed is our printed 2020 Annual Report.  It will be delivered to all Oakwood 

residential and commercial properties next week.  The report is posted on the City website.   

 

➢ Board of Health:  Our Board of Health met last Tuesday.  Enclosed are the draft minutes.     

 

➢ COVID-19:  Enclosed are the following:   
 

▪ DDN article reporting Governor DeWine’s position on when Ohio can lift all of the public 

health orders, including the mask mandate.   

▪ DDN article about Governor DeWine vetoing Senate Bill 22 that would limit the governor’s 

public health authority during emergencies. 

▪ Letter from Montgomery County and Public Health – Dayton & Montgomery County 

expressing support of Governor DeWine’s veto.    

▪ DDN article about the Ohio House and Senate voting to override Governor DeWine’s veto.  

▪ An interesting DDN article about “vaccine hesitancy”.  It reports that more than two million 

Ohioans say they won’t get the vaccine, and nearly 40% of Americans will decline it.   

▪ A March 21 update from the Oakwood Schools. 

▪ A timeline of selected ODH orders.  Rob Jacques prepared this for a presentation he made to 

the Board of Health this week.   

 

➢ Body Cams:  Enclosed is a DDN article about the Trotwood Police Department moving forward with 

the purchase of body cameras.   

 

➢ Academic Decathlon:  The Oakwood High School Academic Decathlon Team won the State Title for 

the eleventh straight year.  Enclosed are DDN and Register articles. 

 

➢ Jessup Wealth Building:  Enclosed is a Register article about the Jessup Wealth Building, across from 

city hall, undergoing some major exterior and interior renovations, including adding 2,520 square feet 

of additional space.   



➢ “Green Oakwood”:  Enclosed is a Register article about “Green Oakwood” coordinating alternative 

recycling options and initiatives to reduce landfill waste.   

 

➢ Spring Break Safety:  Enclosed is a Register article about available programs and safety tips from our 

Public Safety Department for Oakwood residents that are traveling over spring break. 

 

➢ Tax Filing Extension:  On March 24, the state of Ohio announced that they are following the federal 

government and the IRS in extending the deadline to file and pay Ohio individual income and school 

district taxes for the year 2020 to May 17.  With Ohio’s extension, municipalities were required to also 

extend the filing deadline to May 17.  Additionally, we have extended the deadline for payment of first 

quarter estimated taxes for the year 2021 to May 17.  The IRS and Ohio first quarter estimated 

payments are still due April 15.    We felt it was less confusing to our residents to extend the first 

quarter estimated payments as the estimated payment is based off of the 2020 tax year filing.  Enclosed 

is a DDN article.  Also enclosed is a press release that we plan to distribute next Monday. 

 

➢ Water Main Break:  We had a main break today at the intersection of Shafor Boulevard and Shafor 

Circle. 

 

 
 

➢ Fire Hydrant Flushing:  Enclosed is a DDN article about our annual fire hydrant flushing/testing that 

is scheduled for April 5 – April 30.   

 

 

 

 



➢ 2020 Census Data:  The US Census Bureau says that the 2020 Census data may not be released until 

September, six months beyond the legal deadline.  Enclosed is a DDN article about denial of a lawsuit 

filed by Ohio Attorney General Dave Yost.  Dr. Kyle Ramey reported the following Oakwood Schools 

diversity numbers at our OIC Leadership Team meeting last Monday.  This data is self-reported.  

Enclosed is a spreadsheet with all the annual numbers over the past ten years. 

                                          2010-11       2019-20 

Asian/Pacific Islander        2.5%               5.6% 

Black                                     .8%               1.2% 

Hispanic                              1.7%               5.2% 

Multiracial                           2.1%              4.9% 

White                                  92.8%            83.1% 

 

Total Enrollment                2074               2072 

 

➢ OHS Historic Marker Program:  Leigh mentioned to me this week that Nick Blizzard from the DDN 

contacted Debra Edwards and conducted an interview about the Historic Marker Program.  We 

anticipate a DDN article soon. 

 

➢ Storm Damage:  We had several trees damaged by the Thursday night storm.  One tree struck a home 

at the corner of Far Hills and Hadley Avenue. 
 

 
 

➢ CIT Training:  Chief Hill will join our April 5 work session for an update on plans to provide Crisis 

Intervention Training (CIT) to members of our Oakwood Safety Department.  Lieutenant Keith 

Benson is registered to attend the 40-hour course during the week of April 19.  We intend to send the 

other three lieutenants to the program during the course of 2021.  We also plan to send all of our 

dispatchers to an 8-hour CIT course (see enclosed flyer).  There is preliminary work underway that 

may result in the creation of a county-wide resource making mental health professionals available to 

all Montgomery County police departments. 

 

 

 

 



➢ Cincinnati Bell:  Cincinnati Bell has an existing Video Service Authorization (VSA) from the Ohio 

Department of Commerce that allows them to expand their service area throughout several selected 

markets, including communities in Montgomery County.  We received the enclosed letter from them 

this week informing us that Cincinnati Bell intends to begin offering video service to subscribers in 

Oakwood.  Similar letters were received by Kettering and Moraine.  This is likely related to their 

ongoing efforts to build their fiber optics business.  Under Ohio law, cities are required to respond to 

a video notification letter within 10 days, informing the provider of the applicable franchise fee they 

must pay, or they forfeit the ability to collect a fee.  A copy of our timely response is enclosed, wherein 

we informed Cincinnati Bell that they are required to pay the same fee (5% on gross video revenues) 

that Charter Communications pays. 

 

➢ Ridgeway Pavement Restoration:  Work is underway by Miller Pipeline to restore concrete pavement 

on Ridgeway damaged by the gas line work.  Our restoration requirements call for full panel 

replacement. 
 

    
 
 

HAVE A GREAT WEEKEND! 

 

 

 

 

ENCLOSURE LIST  

April 5 Meeting Press Release 

2020 Annual Report 

BOH Draft Minutes 

DDN Articles re:  COVID-19  

Oakwood Schools Update 

ODH Orders Timeline 

DDN & Register Articles re:  Academic Decathlon 

Register Article re:  Jessup Wealth Building 

Register Article re: “Green Oakwood” 

Register Article re: Spring Break Safety 

DDN Article re:  Tax Filing Extension & Draft Press Release 

DDN Article re:  Fire Hydrant Flushing  

DDN Article re:  2020 Census Data & Spreadsheet Data 

CIT Training Flyer 

Cincinnati Bell Letter & Response 

 



 

 

PRESS RELEASE                                                                                                                       
 
The City of Oakwood 
30 Park Avenue 
Oakwood, Ohio 45419 
 
Subject: April 5, 2021 Oakwood City Council Meeting 
 
Date:  March 26, 2021 
 

  
OAKWOOD, OHIO:    
 
Oakwood City Council will meet in regular session at 7:30 p.m. on Monday, April 5.  The meeting 
will be held in the Council Chamber at the city administration building, 30 Park Avenue.  
 
Given that Montgomery County remains at a Level 3 – Red Alert Level for COVID-19, we encourage 
people to attend using the Zoom meeting platform.  Zoom meeting information will be available 
via the City website at www.oakwoodohio.gov at 4 p.m. on the day of the meeting.  The public 
meeting can also be viewed via live stream from the City website. 
 
Oakwood City Council will follow the standard agenda for a regular session, including a Visitors 
portion.  Visitors participating in the meeting via Zoom will be given the opportunity to address 
City Council.  Comments by Visitors will be broadcast into the Council Chamber so the comments 
are available for all to hear.  
 
Given continuing health safety measures in place to address COVID-19, in-person attendance at 
the meeting will be limited to 13 visitors, not counting council and city staff.  The 13 visitor seats 
will be spaced six feet apart.  All attendees must be free of any COVID-19 symptoms and must wear 
face masks to the meeting. 
 
The 13 visitor seats will be filled on a first come, first served basis.  Visitors will be allowed to enter 
the room beginning at 7:00 p.m. 
 
In addition to live stream, the meeting video will be available for viewing afterwards from the city 
website.   
 
FOR ADDITIONAL INFORMATION, PLEASE CONTACT   
Lori Stacel, Clerk of Council  
(937) 298-0600 
stacel@oakwood.oh.us 

### 

http://www.oakwoodohio.gov/


THE MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE BOARD OF HEALTH, CITY OF OAKWOOD, 

STATE OF OHIO 

 

The meeting was conducted on Tuesday, March 23, 2021 in the council chamber at the Oakwood City 

Building, 30 Park Avenue.        

 

In attendance were: 

 

Dr. David Denka, D.O., Chair Dr. Steve Enseleit, M.D., Health Commissioner 

Dr. Bill Coyne, D.D.S., Member Norbert Klopsch, Administrator/City Manager 

Diane Scott, R.N., Member Paul Scaglione, R.S., Sanitarian 

 

Also in attendance were Debra Edwards with the Oakwood Historical Society, City Attorney Rob 

Jacques, Public Safety Captain Kevin Pruszynski, and Personnel and Properties Director Jennifer 

Wilder.  Attending via remote teleconference utilizing the Zoom.com platform were the following:  

Dr. Sallie Wilson, D.O., Vice Chair; Dr. Elizabeth Maimon, DVM, M.P.H., Member; and Mayor Bill 

Duncan, President.   

 

Dr. Denka called the meeting to order at 5:30 p.m. and led a discussion on the following agenda items:    

 

Minutes of Previous Meetings:  Dr. Denka asked that the minutes of the January 26, 2021 meeting be 

reviewed. There being no requested edits, motion to approve by Dr. Coyne; second by Mrs. Scott.  

Upon viva voce vote, motion passed and the minutes were approved.   

  

Report from Chair:  No report.            

 

Report from Sanitarian:   

• Update on COVID-19:  Mr. Scaglione gave a report on the COVID-19 cases in Oakwood 

from the beginning of the pandemic through March 18.  There have been 726 positive cases, 

19 hospitalizations and six deaths in Oakwood. 

• Food Service Licenses:  Mr. Scaglione reported that the state extended the deadline on 

annual food service licenses to July 1, but that all Oakwood businesses have already received 

them.   

 

Report from Health Commissioner:  No report.   
  

Report from Board Administrator/City Manager:  Mr. Klopsch reported on the following:        

 

• Gardner Pool and Oakwood Dolphins:  Current plans call for Gardner Pool to operate this 

year in the same manner as 2020, with limited users and the requirement to register in 

advance for time slots.  The OCC staff will monitor Ohio Department of Health (ODH) 

directives/guidelines and may relax restrictions as circumstances warrant.  The Oakwood 

Dolphins swim team also plans to operate this year, but with some health restrictions.   

 

• Basketball Court Opening: The Department of Leisure Services will open the basketball 

courts at Shafor Park and Orchardly Park during the week of April 5.  Most neighboring 

communities have either already opened their outside courts or will do so soon. 

 

• City Operations through Pandemic:   
 

Personnel and Properties Director Jennifer Wilder commented on her role as our Human 

Resources Director during the pandemic, and the numerous actions taken to address 

personnel health and safety issues.   



City Attorney Rob Jacques discussed his work over the past year in following and 

interpreting the litany of health and safety guidelines/orders/recommendations passed down 

from federal, state and local agencies. 

 

Public Safety Captain Kevin Pruszynski spoke about safety department operations 

throughout the pandemic.  In large part, these operations have already returned to normal.  

Captain Pruszynski also spoke about the duties and responsibilities of Dr. John Ewing, the 

Oakwood EMS Medical Advisor.   

 

Old Business:   None.  

 

New Business:   

• Oakwood Historical Society June Home Tours:  Debra Edwards with the Oakwood 

Historical Society (OHS) shared that they are planning a single house tour on Saturday, June 

19.  She explained that the OHS is developing safety protocols to comply with state and 

local requirements.   Mr. Scaglione asked Ms. Edwards to send him the protocols for review 

and comment.   

 

• Crisis Intervention Training:  Public Safety Captain Kevin Pruszynski discussed planning 

underway to have members of the Oakwood Public Safety Department obtain Crisis 

Intervention Training (CIT).  Lieutenant Keith Benson will attend the 40-hour CIT training 

during the week of April 19.  The other three crew lieutenants will complete this training 

throughout 2021.  Dr. Wilson asked whether the City would consider contracting with 

outside mental health professionals as an additional resource.  Captain Pruszynski stated that 

this could be considered.  Mayor Duncan inquired about the quality of the CIT training and 

whether all members of the Oakwood Safety Department should receive it.  Captain 

Pruszynski referenced positive feedback from people that recently attended the CIT 

Program offered through the Montgomery County Alcohol, Drug & Mental Health Services 

(ADAMHS) office.  He said it would be ideal to have all officers CIT trained, but it would 

be logistically and financially challenging.   

 

• Resolution No. 21-2 Adoption of Administrative Policies and Procedures:   Dr. Denka 

introduced Resolution No. 21-2.  Mr. Klopsch explained that this resolution is needed to 

confirm that city-approved administrative policies and procedures are also applicable to the 

Oakwood Health Department/Board of Health.  This is necessary now that the Oakwood 

Health Department/Board of Health is subject to an annual audit separate from the City.  

Motion to approve by Dr. Coyne; second by Mrs. Scott.  Upon viva voce vote, resolution 

passed.   
 

There being no other business, at 6:23 p.m. Dr. Denka adjourned the meeting.   

 

 

 

       ________________________________ 

       Chair 

 

 

 

 

__________________________________  _________________________________ 

Secretary      Commissioner of Health 



























From: noreply@oakwoodschoolsorg.myenotice.com <noreply@oakwoodschoolsorg.myenotice.com>  
Sent: Sunday, March 21, 2021 5:00 PM 
To: Klopsch, Norbert S. <Klopsch@oakwood.oh.us> 
Subject: March 21, 2021 Update 
 

  

  

  

  

 

Dear Oakwood Families, 
  
I hope you have been able to enjoy this beautiful weekend.  It’s been a 
busy week and we now have time to reflect on the successful return to 
full-time, face-to-face instruction.  The energy and excitement of students 
and staff Monday was just like the first day of school.  Parents on the front 
lawn and students arriving a half hour before the doors open was fun to 
see.  We are looking forward to this energy continuing to help create a 
positive experience for the fourth quarter for students, staff and families. 
  
I know the transition has been stressful for some of our students.  Your 
efforts at home to prepare them helped make this first week a huge 
success overall.  We did learn a few things and will continue to make 
adjustments as we go.   
  
On the health front, I continue to meet with area school leaders and 
officials from Public Health - Dayton & Montgomery County to learn how 
to best react to the continually changing situation.  In my meeting with 
Montgomery County Health Commissioner Jeff Cooper Tuesday morning, 
he indicated there are many vaccine locations and appointments 
available county-wide.  Gov. DeWine announced Tuesday, vaccine 
eligibility would be expanded to 40 year-olds as of Friday, March 19 and 
will be open to include all Ohio residents 16 years old and up by the end 
of the month.   
  

mailto:noreply@oakwoodschoolsorg.myenotice.com
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http://email.oakwoodschoolsorg.myenotice.com/c/eJxFj82OhCAQhJ9GbhJ-_AkHDs5k5zUm2KCSEdoAavbtl93LJt2Vqj5Uvrbacc7cQoLxu4_r21vdcyWI14IJzqTgVZnoKKfT8Pyq--ifXL4mOTQdQ_O5EW2GDXHPmFYavl3E4sFRwEA2LeeFC2BmZvMimZDjomAY3ej6UQ1yHsiut1KO3MipEa86933TY7MBaK2rGTBhNJdPZ27Pw5ricr12UrWAl7ctV-1lAHw0xWNsfVwwhT9PAGMxUH5_4koykvRnx6PC_pNT3OiZSdGVNuR3MNGsLv0A5GJbEA
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Mr. Cooper also reminded us we need to continue to practice good 
protocol during spring breaks.  There are a number of families who intend 
to increase their travel beginning next week during break and we 
encourage everyone to continue to be smart.  We all need to practice 
social distancing, wear our masks, wash our hands and use proper 
sneeze etiquette.   
  
We continue to make updates to our health protocol to follow state and 
local health orders and guidance.  Following a new order signed Monday, 
March 15 by Stephanie McCloud, Director of the Ohio Department of 
Health, we have updated our quarantine guidelines regarding exposure 
occurring during extracurricular activities, including sports.  The updated 
guidelines allow students who are identified as having close contact 
exposure during an extracurricular activity, including sports, and remain 
asymptomatic to return to the classroom and activities following a 
shortened quarantine period of 10 days. 
  
Earlier this month, our protocols were updated to reflect PHDMC 
guidelines which no longer required students or staff to quarantine 
following exposure within a classroom environment when prevention 
policies were in place, the person with COVID-19 and any associated 
contacts were wearing face masks covering their nose and mouth at all 
times and social distancing of at least three feet were maintained. These 
protocols and other information about our efforts to operate in these 
unique circumstances can be found on our website. 
  
We are continuing to send general exposure and close contact 
notifications as warranted for exposures occurring at school or during 
school-related events.  Our COVID dashboard is updated weekly (by the 
end of the day each Monday) and we share our data with the state, as 
required.  We believe these efforts, along with building and teacher 
communications, will allow our families to be informed and stay engaged 
this fourth quarter. 
  
Phase 1 of our Master Facilities Plan remains on schedule and on 
budget.  As we continue to update heating/ventilation/air conditioning 
systems, it is important to make sure these systems are working as they 
were designed, allowing us to optimize our learning and working 
environments.  Our engineers from Heapy Engineering will be visiting all 
of our buildings Monday and Tuesday to assess the ventilation systems 
across the District.  We try to avoid having workers in the building during 
the school day but to gain the most accurate information, it is important to 
take these readings while the buildings are occupied.  Members of our 
service staff will accompany the engineers.  The goal we first established 
at the beginning of the MFP process, ensuring the District’s facilities 
remain safe, dry and secure, and support the educational and 
instructional needs of current and future generations of Oakwood 
students and staff continues to guide us as we move through this 
process. You can see the scope of work for the last year of the project on 
our website. 
  
We appreciate your continued support and look forward to a successful 
finish to a year we will never forget. 
  
Kyle 
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PRESS RELEASE                                                                                                                       
 
The City of Oakwood 
30 Park Avenue 
Oakwood, Ohio 45419 
 
Subject: City of Oakwood Tax Filing Date Extended to May 17, 2021 
 
Date:  March 29, 2021 
 

  
OAKWOOD, OHIO:    
 
The city of Oakwood has extended the due date for filing 2020 income tax returns to May 17, 2021 
coinciding with the extended due date announced on March 24, 2021 by the Ohio Tax 
Commissioner for Ohio individual and school district returns.  The extension also applies to the 
payment of 1st quarter 2021 estimated tax payments.  Consistent with the IRS and the State of 
Ohio, Oakwood will waive penalty and interest charges on tax payments made during the 
extension period. 
 
FOR ADDITIONAL INFORMATION, PLEASE CONTACT   
Cindy S. Stafford, CPA, Finance Director 
(937) 298-0402 
stafford@oakwood.oh.us 

### 











 
                    
                                                                                                                               221 E. Fourth Street    

            P.O. Box 2301 
                    Cincinnati, OH 45201-2301 
   
 
March 22, 2021 
 
 
Mr. Norbert Klopsch 
City Manager 
City of Oakwood 
30 Park Avenue 
Oakwood, OH 45419 
 
Dear Mr. Klopsch, 
 
Pursuant to Ohio Revised Code Section 1332.27 (A), this letter shall serve as notice of 
Cincinnati Bell Extended Territories’ intention to provide video service in the City of 
Oakwood.  CBET shall provide this service as authorized under VSA Number 2007-
VSA-0003. 
 
As a term and condition of the authorization, CBET herby provides notification that you 
are advised to review section 1332.21 through 1332.34 of the Ohio Revised Code to 
determine your rights and responsibilities.  We look forward to your prompt reply to this 
notification as required under division 1332.32 C (2). 
 
If you have any questions regarding this authorization, please do not hesitate to contact 
me via email at ted.heckmann@cinbell.com or 513.397.1375.  Any correspondence 
should be addressed to me at 221 East Fourth Street, 103-1080, P.O. Box 2301, 
Cincinnati, OH 45201-2301. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
Ted Heckmann 
Senior Director – Regulatory and Government Affairs 
 
 
cc:  VSA Division - Ohio Department of Commerce 
 Charter Communications- Director, Government Affairs 
 

mailto:ted.heckmann@cinbell.com
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